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SECTION I 

IDENTIFICATION OF 
OPPORTUNITIES IN ELECTRONIC PUBLISHING 
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Introduction 

Clearly there are many opportunities for Canadian firms to apply the 

various technologies loosely grouped under the category of electronic 
publishing. Properly applied, these technologies could increase 

productivity and enhance the competitiveness of Canadian companies. 

The structure of this section is presented in Figure IA. A framework 

for the identification of opportunities flows out of an analysis of the 

current changes taking place in the information processing industry. 
Some specific opportunities for improving Canadians' use of information 
processing technology are then identified by utilizing this framework. 

Electronic publishing has been defined for the current purposes of the 

Department of Communications to include desktop publishing, public on-

line databases, standalone databases and application software packages. 
Taken together, these technologies, in their broadest senses, account 

for a substantial portion of the overall information processing 

industry in Canada. Therefore, it is necessary to interpret any 

opportunities (for vendors or users) in electronic publishing against 

the background of changes occurring in the overall information 

processing industry. And there are substantial and fundamental changes 
occurring. 

The following section of this paper explains the industry changes which 

are currently underway, and some of the reasons behind them. 
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There are dramatic changes currently occurring in the underlying 
technology of information systems. These changes are radically 
altering the rules of the game for participants in the information 
processing industry. Clearly, some companies won't survive. Others 
however, will evolve, thrive and grow in the new environment. 

To understand the present transition in the industry it is necessary 
first to examine some underlying conditions. There are five basic 
facts about the industry which provide the motive power for the changes 

that are currently happening: 

1. IBM has what amounts to a quasi-monopoly in large systems 
won l dwi de. 

2. The microprocessor revolution is radically transforming the 
industry from below. 

3. Local and work area network technology is creating entirely new 

ways to design, build and use information systems. 

4. A growing array of standards is making users more independent of 
proprietary architectures from individual vendors. 

5. Technological advances and competition among vendors are leading 

to lower and lower prices for increasingly capable microprocessor 
based systems. 

A brief discussion of these points is in order to illustrate the 
significance of each. 

IBM has what amounts to a quasi-monopoly in large mainframe systems. 
Its prices for large systems are based more on monopoly pricing 
strategies than they are the result of real competition. IBM has a 
dominant market share in large commercial systems (nearly 80%). 
Barriers to entry in the market are very high for other vendors. 

First, the cost of developing and marketing large systems is high, and 
only very large vendors have the resources to do so. Second, since the 
IBM 360/370 architecture dominates, it is very difficult to compete 
without offering an IBM-compatible system. 	This results in even 
greater barriers to entry, however. 	IBM has the assistance of the 
United States Department of Justice and the Federal Bureau of 
Investigation in legally restricting competition. It is able to use 
patent and copyright laws to make it.very difficult for other vendors 
to compete. 
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In addition, IBM's strategy has been to shift more and more of the cost 

of systems into operation system and utility software that is needed to 

run IBM or compatible systems. Although technically "unbundled" since 
1969, it is impossible to use IBM systems without it. 	This policy 
presents another major barrier to competition from other vendors. 
These barriers to entry that allow IBM to engage in monopoly or at 

least quasi-monopoly pricing for large systems. 	It is this pricing 
that is the key to IBM's ability to make larger profits than other 
vendors in the industny. Without this monopoly pricing, IBM's profits 
would be greatly reduced. 

The second basic fact about the industry is the microprocessor 
revolution from below. Systems based upon microprocessors are 
beginning to overthrow the old order of the information industry as it 

has been for the past thirty years. Personal computers are a very 
important part of the revolution, but only a part. Multiuser systems 
based upon one or more microprocessors are another element. These 
externally resemble traditional mainframe, mini, and supermini 
computers but are built on a platform of microprocessors. 

Another type of microprocessor-based system that will be extremely 
important in the future will be network servers. These are systems 
designed to provide services over a local area network. They include 
basic file and print servers such as those already available from 
companies like 3Com and Seagate, database machines such as that from 
Britton-Lee, multifunction servers such as that sold by Banyan systems, 
and many others. Network servers are likely to be one of the fastest 
growing products over the remainder of the 1980s and the early 1990s. 

Taken together, these microprocessor-based systems will eventually 
eliminate most if not all traditional systems. By 1995, all but the 
very largest mainframe systems are likely to be built out of 
microprocessors. In fact, there is a good chance that even the largest 
systems will be built with multiple microprocessors by then. 

Local and work area network technologies are the third basic fact 

behind, the changes  already under way in the industry. Local area 
networks (LANs) are not just an alternative to traditional data 
communications. They are important in that they can be used as an 

essential component in what I have called "distributed resources 
systems." In these, the network is used as a way to link together 

personal computer workstations, larger systems, and network servers 

into what amounts to a single integrated system. 
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Some claim that distributed resources systems pose problems of 
security, backup and control. In fact, these issues are fùndamentally 
not different in distributed resources systems from what they are in 
traditional systems. Very good solutions are available in each case. 
The inherent redundancy of multiple servers on a network actually makes 
it easier to build in high reliability. In addition, the physical 
distribution of data offers opportunities to build more secure systems 
than are possible with traditional approaches. Modularity and 
flexibility are basic characteristics of distributed resources systems 
built around a local network. They make it possible to have much lower 
costs than traditional systems while offering more versatility. 

The essential requirement for the future will be to build distributed 
resources systems where the local area network is used to provide a 
view of the system "from the desktop out." That is, the personal 
computer workstation on the desktop must appear to bè the system to the 
user. All other system elements, whether they SU supercomputers, 
database machines, or traditional mainframe systems, will have to 
function as transparent extensions to the user's personal computer. 
The issue for the future will not be how to integrate personal computer 
into the mainframe environment. It will be how to make large systems 
function effectively as extensions of the networked personal computer 
envi  ronment.  

Helping to make this possible are the growing array of usable 
standards. In many cases these are standards developed by formal 
standards bodies such as ISO and CCITT. Others, however, are simply de 
facto standards as a result of acceptance by users. Both are useful. 
Some important standards include the Intel 8086 family and Motorola 
68000 family of microprocessor architectures. These are dominant in 

microprocessor-based systems. 

Another important de facto standard is the IBM Personal Computer, which 

is no longer just a product sold by IBM. It is a major standard that 
no longer belongs to IBM, that IBM no longer controls, and that IBM is 
not at liberty to change arbitrarily. The NETBIOS network interface 
associited with the IBM PC Network and the IBM Token Ring Network will 
also be an important effective standard and one that IBM will not be 
able to control, either. Like the IBM Personal Computer, NETBIOS 
support will be available from many local area network hardware vendors 
and in software on many system products from vendors other than IBM. 

The IEEE 802 local area network standard, now an International 
Standards Organization (ISO) criterion as well, is  an important  formal 
standard that is now being widely accepted and will be extremely 
important for the future. 
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The fifth and final basic fact is that prices are falling and 

capabilities growing in all aspects of microprocessor-based systems. 

Semiconductor components, peripherals such as Winchester disk drives 

and printers, software, network interface cards, and other system 

elements are offering more capability for less cost. As a result, 

small microprocessor-based systems are now available that offer 
capabilities equivalent to very large systems of only a decade ago at a 

small fraction of the cost. Improvements in the ratio of price to 

performance have been quite dramatic recently in these systems. 

Important as the basic facts about the industry and about technology 

are, however, it is not until one examines their economic consequences 

that their true meaning reveals itself. 	Innovation in technology is 
the lever of change. 	But the economic dimension, the economic 

consequences of technological innovation, is the fulcrum upon which the 

lever of new technology rests. There are five key economic 

consequences arising out of the basic facts that have already 

considered: 

1. Emerging "economies of small" in information systems. . 

2. Growing "commoditization" of information system products. 

3. "Downsizing" by users. 	• 

4. Increased competition among vendors of information systems, 

services, and software. 

5. Slowed overall market growth. 

Again, a fuller discussion of each is in order. 

The combination of IBM's quasi-monopoly pricing in large systems and 

improved price/performance in microprocessor-based systems has reversed 

the traditional economies of scale in computer systems. IBM's pricing 

makes big systems very expensive while competition and improved 

technology makes smaller systems much less expensive per unit of 

performance. Economies of scale have been replaced by economies of 

small. 

A million instructions per second (MIP) of processing power on a large 

IBM 3090 (Sierra) mainframe computer costs about $260,000. Even within 

IBM's own computer line, the equivalent MIP on an IBM 4381, which is 

more competitively priced, costs about $170,000. On minicomputers from 

Digital Equipment Corporation and others, a MIP costs around $85,000. 

Even more aggressively priced systems from newer vendors price a MIP 

for as little as $35,000-40,000. And on a personal computer the price 

of a MIP is under $10,000 today and will be under $2,000 within a few 

years. Memory storage and disk storage also cost less on smaller 

systems today. 
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It is almost impossible to overestimate how important this reversal 
from economies of scale to economies of small will be for the industry. 
The user strategy of the past was to put all applications onto as large 
a system as was required to support them to take advantage of the 
economies of scale large systems offered. That strategy is no longer 
economically rational. 

Today, users worldwide are spending at least four to five billion 
dollars a year more than they need to by following the obsolete 
strategy of the past. For today, it is often' much more economical to 
run applications on multiple smaller systems that offer significant 
economies of small. 

A second major economic consequence of the five basic facts is what we 

are calling the growing commoditization of the information systems 
market. More and more, systems elements are becoming interchangeable 
with one another and substitutable with one another. For example, a 
compatible personal computer from Compaq, or Leading Edge, or PC's 
Limited, or NEC, or Fujitsu, or Olivetti, or Ericsson can be used just 
as readily as one from IBM by users. 

Networks and standards combine to make more and more systems products 
into commodity products. Unlike the pst 30 years, where specific 

proprietary architectures from individual vendors dominated information 
systems markets, networked and microprocessor-based systems today are 
increasingly standardized and available from many different vendors. 
Barriers to market entry are low in these new product areas. Standards 

and higher-level components make development costs lower. Vendors are 
not able to control architectures the way, for example, IBM still does 
in large systems. 

The third and by far the most important economic consequence is what we 
call downsizing. Downsizing means that users respond to the economies 
of small offered by smaller systems by moving applications from older 
large systems to newer smaller systems offering superior 
price/performance ratios. 

Of cotirse, not all applications can be downsized. 	Very big 
applications which require large amounts of storage, very fast 
processing, or very high volumes of transactions are likely to stay on 
large systems for a long time. However, many applications currently 
being run on large systems are small- or medium-sized applications that 

can readily run on smaller systems. 
- 

Downsizing doesn't mean running everything on personal computers. It 

can even mean running applications on an IBM 4381 instead of a large 
IBM 3090 to take advantage of the better price/performance ratio the 
4381 offers. 	It can also mean « running on 	a minicomputer or 
superminicomputer instead of on a large mainframe. 
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Although it doesn't just mean running everything on personal computers, 
downsizing often will mean putting on personal computers applications 
that formerly would have been done on a larger system. In fact, an 
extraordinarily wide range of applications can be effectively run on 
personal computers, especially if they are networked and supplemented 
with network servers. After all, personal computers offer some of the 
best price/performance ratios available from any kind of system! 

The result of all this, of course, is increased competition. 	The 
relative ease of entry in an increasingly commoditized market means 
that more vendors are offering competing products. Downsizing by users 
results in the shifting of more and more demand into commoditized 
segments of the market, increasing the proportion of the total market 
subject to real competition. 

An accompaniment to all this, however, is a significant slowing in 
overall industry growth. With a growing proportion of total demand 
moving to smaller systems with superior price/performance 
characteristics, overall prices per unit performance are starting to 
fall faster than near-term demand elasticity can absorb. As smaller 
systems are used to build more sophisticated applications, lack of 
adequate development methodologies retards the rate at which new uses 
for cheaper processing can be developed. 

The result is significantly slower growth for the industry as a whole. 
The high tech slump in Canada and the United States in 1985 is not an 
accident but the beginning of a period of much slower overall growth 
than was experienced during the late 1970s and early 1980s. Slower 
growth is likely through the remainder of this decade. 

While overall growth will be slow, variation among individual vendors 
will be larger than usual. Vendors able to take advantage of the 
opportunities new technologies provide will still be able to grow 
rapidly. However, vendors forced to defend product lines based on the 
technologies and architectures of the past will face stagnation or even 
decline. 

Slow overall growth for the industry means that to have significant 
growth, vendors will need to take market share away from others. It 
will not be possible to do very well simply by growing with the 
industry as it was in the recent past. Gaining market share will be an 
absolute requirement for successful vendors. 

There are persistent myths, promoted by some consultants and those who 
quote them in the press, that one or another "salvation technology" 
holds the key to a return to rapid industry growth. If we look at 
these, however, we can see that although they may have their uses, none 
of them will result in a renewal of rapid growth for the industry. 
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One of these is that networking, linking personal computers with larger 

systems, will lead to a renewal of rapid growth. But contrary to what 
naive people sometimes seem to believe, networking has been going on 

for several years now. It is one of the most rapidly growing segments 
of the industny. 

It does not hold the key to more rapid industry growth, however. On 

the contrary, networking is a key delivery vehicle for the economies of 

small newer systems offer. It will play a key role in making it 

possible to build quite large applications on very small systems. It 

therefore is a key factor in friierirj  overall industry growth. 

Unix, too, is sometimes held out as offering salvation for vendors. 
While Unix is a useful standard alternative which will play a 
significant role, it certainly will not become tfi'd standard for 

operating systems. Both IBM's operating systems arier—DEC's VAX/VMS 
operating system have a much bigger share of the market than Unix and 
will continue to do so. The desktop personal computer in business is a 

PC/DOS (or MS/DOS) world and will stay that way for the foreseeable 

future. 

So while Unix will play a part, it will be a relatively minor part. It 

certainly will not be a key to renewed growth in the industry. To the 

extent to which Unix does succeed, moreover, it is simply another 
standard contributing to increasing commoditization, hence slower, 
rather that faster, growth. 

Reduced instruction set computer (RISC) architectures are also 

sometimes claimed to offer major new opportunities for vendors. While 

RISC is a healthy influence on the design of processors, it will be of 

little importance in overall market growth. 

RISC does not really provide major performance improvements over 

conventional architectures, is impractical in its pure form in real 

systems, and is certainly not a requirement for vendors to remain 
competitive. It will not displace conventional system architectures 

and it will be much less important in delivering improved 
price/performance than standard microprocessor architectures are. 

Another technology sometimes claimed to offer big opportunities for 

renewed growth is artificial intelligence (AI) and expert systems. AI 

is probably the most overestimated category of new technology today. 

Much of the claim made for the supposed importance of artificial 
intelligences, based upon inadequate information and inaccurate 

assumptions. » There are applications where AI techniques are useful. 

These applications are not nearly as numerous as the proponents of AI 

claim, however, and constitute only a small portion of total system use 
in the future. In particular, claims that supercomputers are required 

for AI applications or that AI will result in huge demand for 

processing power are baseless and false. 
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Al and expert systems will certainly be a part of the use of systems in 
the future, but a relatively modest part. 	They certainly will not 
result in renewed industry growth any time soon. 	One of the most 
useful aspects of expert systems, as more are developed, will be that 
it will become apparent that much supposed expertise is nothing of the 
sort. 

As we get better at incorporating the knowledge of uexperts" into 
systems, we will be able to see how little many experts know. We will 
be able to see, in other words, how much of our own claimed 
intelligence is actually artificial. 

The final salvation technology is the integrated services digital 
network (ISDN). Like videotext, ISDN has been a favorite of the PTTs 
and is claimed to offer a brave new communications world for the 
future. It is, however, a very long time off as a universal offering. 
The capital required in central office telephone switches to build an 
ISDN network is in the hundreds of billions of dollars worldwide. 

ISDN does not offer the universal solution to data communications that 
it is claimed to be and, in the United States, with its deregulated 
communications industry, has become little more than a code word for 
alternatives that bypass the current telephone system. It is also sold 
as a way for the telephone companies to continue to have a competitive 
Centrex offering. 

ISDN is still not completely specified. Signalling and control and the 
64KB clear channel requirement are yet to be decided. Differences 
between U.S. and European systems remain. So while it is likely that 
the 2B+D basic interface specified as part of ISDN will become a usable 
interface for certain purposes, it will be decades (at best) before 
ISDN becomes a widely available service offering. It certainly . will 
not stimulate renewed growth in the industry over the next five years. 

The bottom line is the vendors of information systems hardware, 
software, and services will be facing an increasingly tough and 

competitive environment. 

 • 
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Introduction 

In general, opportunities arise when there is a large amount of change. 
So it is not surprising that the fundamental changes occurring in 
information processing technologies and markets are opening a number of 
opportunities. 

These changes stand traditional economies of scale on their head, and 
lead to the advent of economies of small. Key opportunities exist for 
companies to take advantage of these economies of small. 

For example, a small company which efficiently employs state of the art 
technology can be functionally equivalent in its product and services 
offerings to a much larger company which uses older technology. It is 
possible for a company with a single location to offer local service at 

•  a national level through the use of technology. It is also possible to 
use technology tgp' knit together a number of small, widely dispersed 
offices to yield a much larger international presence than otherwise 
possible. 

While it is easy to see that conceptually opportunities exist, it is 
quite another matter to identify appropriate opportunities for Canadian 
companies. To do this, one needs take into account not only the 
changes in technology, but other  factors as well,  such as the dynamics 
of the target markets, the characteristics of the competition, and the 
corporate capabilities at one's disposal. A structure or framework can 
greatly facilitate the analysis of these factors. Such a framework is 
presented in Figure IB. 

To make proper use of this framework a number of steps should be 
followed: 

1. Identify potential opportunities 

2. Perform the subanalyses 

3. Synthesize the subanalyses to evaluate the potential 
opportunities. 

Opportunity Identification 

Suggestions of new opportunities for a company may come from a number 
of different sources. 	Some of the most common are; employees, 
customers, consultants and suppliers. 	In the first stage of this 
process it iS important to gather a substantial number of potential 
opportunities without looking at them too critically. Poor ones will 
be weeded out later in the process, but discarding them too early is a 
mistake. • Poor ideas can frequently become excellent ideas after some 
modification. 
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Subana  lyses  

After opportunities have been identified, they should be evaluated 
along each of the four dimensions shown in Figure IB. For example, 
does the opportunity take advantage of emerging or changing markets? 
Does it make maximum use of the new "economies of small"? If not, can 
it be modified to do so? And so on. 

Most companies will find it advantageous to seek an outside opinion 
and/or outside help with these four analyses. 

Synthesis 

After opportunities have been evaluated against each of the four areas 
covered by the subanalyses, it will become obvious which present the 
most promising prospects for an individual firm. 
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Introduction 

Using the framework outlined in the previous section, it is possible to 
evaluate the potential of specific opportunities for individual 
Canadian companies or groups of companies. The scope of this project 
does not permit detailed evaluation of opportunities, however some 
suggestions for promising products in each of four areas are presented 
in this section. It goes without saying that any of these products 
would require further investigation before substantial funds should be 
committed to them. The four areas examined were desktop publishing, 
standalone databases, on-line databases, and software packages. 

When identifying the following opportunities, emphasis was placed on 
finding ways in which new technologies could be applied to Canadian 

industry, rather than finding products which could be developed by 
Canadian companies. 	The guiding principle behind this is that the 
efficient application of new technology to existing economic activities 
will yield much greater benefits to Canada than concentration on the 
development of an indigenous high technology industry. Further, as we 
learn to apply new technologies, we will, at the same time, be 
encouraging the development of high technology companies in Canada. 
Mistakes have been made in the past in funding indigenous high 
technology companies to undertake projects that either a) amount to 
"re-inventing the wheel", or b) are clearly beyond the capabilities of 
small firms. 	These mistakes have caused embarrassment for the 
government associated with the funding, and have wasted huge amounts of 
taxpayers' money. Serious efforts must be made to avoid these mistakes 
in the future. 

Desktop Publishing 

Desktop publishing is one of the hottest areas in the information 
processing industry today. New applications are appearing for this 
technology almost as fast as new products are being introduced. The 
new emerging markets, combined with the dramatic improvements in 
price/performance offered by the new technology, make this area an 
ideal place for Canadian companies to seek new products. 

Opportunities 

c»,l'ee3  1. Manuals/technical documentation 
2. Catalogs 
3. Sales brochures/promotional materials 

Manuals/Technital Documentation 

Manuals and technical documentation associated with products can be a 
strong selling feature, but are frequently very poorly written and 
presented. A low-end desktop publishing system would allow manuals to 
be presented in a clear, concise format at a much more reasonable cost 
than is associated with current production methods. 
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Catalogs 

Selecting appropriate distribution channels for products is one of the 
toughest challenges facing organizations today. Many marketing oriented 
companies are aware that a catalog can be an effective selling tool, 
but the cost of producing a quality catalog simply does not justify the 
return. • 

A high-end desktop publishing system can bring a catalog within reach 
of many companies who currently have not considered this distribution 
option. Medium sized companies could justify purchasing their own 
system, whereas small companies could opt to use a service bureau type 
operation for their production. 

Sales Brochures/Promotional Material 

Many products are not considered sufficiently important to justify the 
expense of producing associated promotional material. As a result, 
many sales opportunities are lost, or at best, the cost of making sale 
is much higher than it could be (eg. a sales rep must spend valuable 
time explaining the basic characteristics of a product to a potential 
buyer when the buyer could have read about the product before talking 
to the rep if a brochure had been available). 

The use of a desktop publishing system could allow companies to produce 
quality promotional material on a much greater variety of products than 
are currently covered. This material could be produced quickly and 
inexpensively relative to techniques currently employed. 

Standalone Databases 

Databases are one of the high growth areas in applications software 
tools. The advent of practical relational databases is opening up many 
new potential applications of database technology. However, there is a 
large number of new applications for hierarchical databases as well. 

Opportunities 

1. Prospect databases for sales campaigns 
2. Databases of customers/installed equipment for 
maintenance/replacement sales campaign follow-up 

Prospect Databases 

Sociologists have documented the fact that people tend to change both 
• their jobs and careers more often than in the past. As a result, 

coping with employee turnover is a major challenge for many 
organizations. Since sales are the lifeblood of a company, turnover in 
the sales area can be particularly damaging. 
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As a rule, salespeople do not tend to keep formal records of their 
activities, so when they leave, much information is lost, and a new 
person assigned to the territory must start from scratch. The creation 
and maintenance of a common, in-house database of sales prospects and 
their status could save many companies significant amounts of money by 
allowing them to bring newly appointed sales representatives "up to 
speed" much faster than is currently possible. 

Customer Databases 

The accounting department in most companies has some sort of a database 
of customers. Frequently however, this database contains only 
financial information, and no other department makes use of it, and 
therein great opportunities are missed. 

For example, most companies which produce durable goods do not have a 
database of their installed equipment. The value of such data in 
generating sales of maintenance, add-on products and replacement 

products is obvious. Additionally, it would be a significant aid to 
the budgeting and planning processes. 

On-Line Databases 

The area of on-line public databases is clearly one where the 

development of the technology has outpaced our ability to use it 
effectively. As many players have found, much to their chagrin, in 
many areas it is impossible to derive sufficient revenue from providing 
on-line databases to cover the costs of data collection. Therefore, 
any new ventures in this area should receive particularly careful 
consideration. 

Attempts are usually made to exploit opportunities in the on-line 

database market as soon as they emerge. Therefore it is very difficult 

to identify any open opportunities in this area. However two general 
areas are highlighted. A degree of research beyond the scope of this 

project would. be  needed to highlight specific opportunities within 
these areas. 

Opportunities 

1. Shared industry specific databases 
2. Financial databases 
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Industry Specific Databases 

Inventory control and parts shortages are chronic problems in many 

manufacturing companies. Materials requirements planning (MRP) systems 
have helped, but problems still exist. It seems that there would be 
opportunities to set up surplus material databases in a number of 
industries. These databases would be shared among the companies in the 
industry, and would provide a means of disposing of surplus inventory 
and acquiring parts to fill shortages. In many cases an industry 

association might act as a catalyst in the formation o .  

databases. 

Financial Databases 

The deregulation of the brokerage industry in Canada will create many 
new players. Opportunities will almost certainly exist to provide 
information about the various new options available to investors in 
this new deregulated environment. 

Software Packages 

Over the past several years, capabilities of software packages have 
steadily increased. As a result, the popularity of these packages has 
increased quite dramatically. In response to this popularity, there 
has been a large number of new products brought to market covering 
virtually every conceivable horizontal application, and many vertical 
applications as well. However, the dramatic changes that are occurring 
in the information processing industry do give rise to substantial 
opportuniiies. 

The area of software packages is particularly broad, so the two 

opportunities presented should in no way be construed as representative 

of the full range available. 

Opportunities 

1. End User Development Environments 
2. Network Packages 

End User Development Environments 

Artificial Intelligence was discussed earlier in this paper, and at 

that time it was mentioned that one of the principal near term 
applications of AI would be in the area of expert systems. A 

particularly attractive use for expert systems is system development. 

A fourth generation language, with an expert system integrated into the 

front end can provide an environment within which end users can develop 

their own applications. As well as relieving some of the chronic 

backlog of applications waiting for implementation in most data 

processing shops, these environments would allow many small companies 
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to develop applications which would be unfeasible for them to acquire 
by more traditional methods. 

Network Packages 

In the industry analysis section of this paper, it was pointed out that 
the new technology is creating an entirely new way of building systems 
(je.  "from the desktop out"). It was also highlighted that personal 
computers, integrated into a local area network, can offer capabilities 
comparable to minicomputers but at a fraction of the price. Taken 
together, these statements mean that there are tremendous opportunities 
emerging for companies to increase the use of information processing 
technology within their organizations. 

Sadly however, many of these opportunities are not being exploited. 
The main reason seems to be that currently in Canada, there is a 
definite lack of expertise in implementing these systems efficiently. 
Companies such as Comterm are among the few notable exceptions. There 
is definitely room for more. 
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Conclusions 

Developing an indigenous high technology or information processing 

sector in Canada should not be'seen as an end in itself. The number of 
jobs and the direct economic benefit of such a sector is small. Rather, 
the challenge facing both the Canadian government and Canadian 

companies is to discover how technology can be used to: a) make sectors 
of our economy internationally competitive, and h) participate in 
international markets that would otherwise be closed. Today more  •than 

 ever, opportunities exist to accomplish these two things. 
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SECTION II 

SURVEY RESULTS 
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Highlights From Interviews 
on Publishing Technology 

This section summarizes some of the key points made by questionnaire 

participants. 

Several participants commented that new technology has appeared at 

just the right time for publishers. Publishing markets are becoming 

increasingly fragmented, a process encouraged by advertisers targeting 

ever narrower demographics. Flexible new technology can help 

publishers more easily target specific readership segments. 

Caution is necessary however before embracing new publishing 

technologies. The overall health of the Canadian publishing industry 

is more dependent on current government advertising, taxation and 

postal policies than it is on technology. 

That caveat aside, there are several concrete reasons why new 

publishing technologies benefit publishers. 

(1) New publishing technologies make less use of supplies and 

services. And most industry people believe that new publishing 

technologies will result in lower overall labour costs -- although 

there is not universal agreement on this point. 

(2) Following from the first point, working capital requirements are 

lower with new technologies. 	While a new publishing system will 

require a large initial investment, several participants felt that the•

total effect will be lowered barriers to entry in publishing. This 

should encourage the development of more special interest and regional 

publishing. 

(3) New technology is reducing the lead time necessary for the 

preparation of materials -- a benefit both to advertisers who may be 

tempted to spend more money in print and to publishers who can more 

quickly respond to the public's changing "window of interest". 

New publishing technologies are also driving a restructuring of the 

publishing and graphic arts industries. Emphasis is being shifted more 

to the editorial department from the art and production departments. A 
cottage industry of small shops and work-at-home keyboarders may be 

developing. 

While new publishing technologies may be cost-effective in the long-

run, low wages th some sectors of the publishing industry may be 

retarding progress. With an inexpensive labour it becomes more 

difficult to justify investments in new capital equipment. 

Publishers know what they want in terms of new technology -- in 

several cases they are waiting for technology to catch up with their 

imaginations. 
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Focus on Editorial and 
Production Technology 

The computing requirements of the editorial and production 

departments are unique to the publishing industny. Therefore it is in 

these departments that new technology will have its most significant 

impact on publishing. 

In editorial and production, both hardware devices and software 

programs must meet the specialized needs of editors, graphic artists 

and production specialists. 

Most other functions in publishing are not as unique. 	The 

advertising department, in so far as it is a sales department, can use 

software and hardware not unlike that used by sales departments in many 

other industries. The same is true of distribution and management 

functions. Circulation is somewhat more unique to publishing but does 

not usually require any specialized hardware. 

IOC has focussed its attention on editorial and production computing 

because it is here that the unique needs of the publishing industry are 

most important. 
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Respondent Profiles 
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Firm: 
Canadian Publishing, a Division of Maclean Hunter 

Interviewee: 
Terry Rushbrook 

Title: 
Systems Planning and Development Manager 

Business Description: 
Monthly trade and consumer magazines 

Business Relationships: 
Business also publishes Maclean's, Financial Post 

Other Sources of Revenue: 
Mailing Lists, Databases, Merchandising/Mail Order 

Number of Publications: 
65 

Frequency/Volume: 
5,000 - 1,000,000/month/magazine 

Circulation: 
Total all magazines: 6,000,000 

Employees: 
850 including Financial Post and Maclean's 

Unionized: 
Some departments 

Screen Count: 
400 including terminals, wordprocessors and microcomputers 

Hardware Portfolio: 

Quantity 	Machine 	Main Use 

1 	IBM 4341 	Applications development 
1 	IBM 4381 	Accounting 

• 1 	Tandem Non-Stop 	Circulation 
1 	Geac 	Subscription fulfillments 
1 	Mopass 	Typesetting front-end 
2 	MUS  Minis 	Subscription fulfillments 
.5 	Aftek 	Textprocessing front-end 
160 	Micros 	Wordprocessing 

Various wordprocessing units 
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Fi rm: 
Mooreshead Publications 

Interviewee: 

Hal  vor Mooreshead 

Title: 
President 

Business Description: 
Magazine publisher 

Example: 

Computing Now! 

Business Relationships: 

Other Sources of Revenue: 

Number of Publications: 
5 

Frequency/Volume: 

2 monthlies, 2 bi-monthlies, 1 10 times per year 

Circulation: 
Pets - 75,000 (paid circulation) 
Computing Now! - 18,000 (paid circulation) 

Employees: 

33 

Pages: 

Pets - 48 
Computing Now! - 80 

Screen Count: 
28 

Hardware Portfolio: 

Quantity 	Machine 	Main Use 

25 	IBM PC clones 	Production, management 
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Firm: 
Toronto Sun Publishing Corporation 

Interviewee: 

Dave Blizzard 

Title: 
Corporate Data Processing Manager 

Business Description: 
Newspaper publishing 

Business Relationships: 

Owns Toronto, Calgary and Edmonton Suns and Houston Post 

Other Sources of Revenue: 
Canada Wide Features (Syndicated Columns) 

Number of Publications: 
4 

Frequency/Volume: 

Daily 

Circulation: 
Houston - 400,000 (Monday - Friday) 

Toronto - 300,000 (Monday - Friday) 

Employees: 
1300 (For 3 Canadian papers) 

Pages: 
180 (Toronto Sun) 

Screen Count: 
350 (In Canada. For Toronto Sun, count= 250) 

Hardware Portfolio: 

Quantity 	Machine 	Main Use 

15 	Digital POP-11's 	All functions 

and VAX's 
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Firm: 
McGraw-HI ll/Ryerson Press 

Interviewee: 
I. Clive Powell, Production Manager 
2. Theresa Courneyea, Vice President, Distribution 

Business Description: 

Publisher of mainly educational books. 

Business Relationships: 
Subsidiary of McGraw-Hill, a U.S. multinational 

Other Sources of Revenue: 

Number of Publications: 
80 - 100 titles per year published, of which 30 me be new titles. 

Frequency/Volume: 
Print run on new works - 5,000 copies 
Print run on stock titles - 1,000 - 5,000 copies 

Employees: 
300 

Screen Count: 
33 

Hardware Portfolio: 

Quantity 	Machine 	Main Use 

	

25 	Micros and word 	Manuscript handling 

processors 

	

1 	IBM 4331 	Business/management functions 
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Firm: 

Atlantic Insight 

Location: 

Halifax, Nova Scotia 

Interviewee: 

Jim Lorimer 

Title: 

Publisher 

Business Description: 
Magazine publisher 

Business Relationships: 

Mr. Lorimer is also involved in book publishing 

Other Sources of Revenue: 

Number of Publications: 

1 

Frequency/Volume: 

12 times a year 

Circulation: 

35,000 

Employees: 

16 

Unionized: 

No 

Pages: 

64 

Screen Count: 
5 

Hardware Portfolio: 

Quantity 	Machine 	Main Use 

1 	IBM AT clone 	Editorial and production 

1 	HP250-30 	Circulation 
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Firm: 
Regina Leader-Post 

Interviewee: 
Terry Thomlinson, Computer Operations Manager 
Dick Thompson, Business Manager 

Business Description: 
Newspaper publisher 

Business Relationships: 
Owned by Armadale Co. Ltd. of Toronto, which also owns the Saskatoon 

Star-Phoenix. Armadale is a Digital OEM. 

Other Sources of Revenue: 

Number of Publications: 
1 

Frequency/Volume: 
Daily 

Circulation: 
73,000 

Employees: 
350 

Pages: 
60 

Screen Count: 

Hardware Portfolio: 

Quantity 	Machine 	Main Use 

2 	PDP11/70's 	Production 
2 	MicroVAX II's 	Business and Circulation 
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Firm: 
Globe and Ma i l 

Interviewee: 
Wally Young 

Title: 
Advertising, Administration and Accounting Manager 

Business Description: 
Newspaper publisher 

Business Relationships: 
Owned by The Canadian Newspapers Company Ltd, part of the Thomson 

publishing group. 

Other Sources of Revenue: 
InfoGlobe 

Number of Publications: 
1 

Frequency/Volume: 
Daily 

Circulation: 
320,000 

Employees: 
950 

Pages: 
64 

Screen Count: 
400 

Hardware Portfolio: 

Quantity 	Machine Main Use 

1 IBM 3083 	Human Resources, Payroll 
Circulation, Ad Billing 

HP3000MX Mini 	Production 

2 	Harris Minis 	Electronic paste-up 
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Firm: 
Coach House Press 

Interviewee: 
Stan Bevington 

Title: 
President 

Phone Number: 

Business Description: 
Book publisher 

Business Relationships: 
President owns printing firm of same name. 

Other Sources of Revenue: 

Number of Publications: 
17 titles/year 

Frequency/Volume: 
Average 700 copies per print run 

Employees: 
3 full-time, 10 freelance editors 

Screen Count: 
12 including screens located at printing firm 

Hardware Portfolio: 

Quantity 	Machine 	Main Use 

AT&T 3B2-400 	Management, text processing 
Apple Mac Plus 	Text processing 

INTERNATIONAL DATA CORPORATION CANADA 



37 

Questionnaire 
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Publications Industry Survey 
Questionnaire 

The following questions to be asked for each industry process. 

1. Please describe your current method of ... (Please describe h/w and 
s/w.) 

2. How close are to with this system to what you would describe as the 

leading edge of technology? What is the leading edge of technology? 

3. Who is your current supplier of this system? (Please describe type 

of supplier, whether in-house or independent, and size and nationality 
of supplier.) 

4. Will you be moving to a new process, and if so, when? (Please 

describe h/w and s/vi.) 

5. What pressure do you feel to move to a new technology in this area? 

Is there any reason for concern about competitors that may be using 

more advanced technology in this area? 

6. What will be the effect on your expenses and capital cost of moving 

to the new technology? 

7. What will be the effect on employment of moving to the new 

technology? 

8. What will be the effect on the quality of your publication of moving 

to new technology? 

9. Will there be any other effects of moving to the new technology? 

10. What suppliers will be likely candidates to supply... (Please list 

type of supplier, whether in-house or independent, and size and 

nationality of supplier.) 

11. Are there any emerging standards, at any level, that have 

implications for your adoption of new technology in this area? 

(For instance EDI or OSI type standards.) 

12. Will your new technology be integrated with applications in other 

areas of your firm? In other words, are you going for a total solution. 
Do you have• an overall strategy for publications technology? 

13. Will you be selling your technology under any arrangement? 

14. How important is technology in relation to your overall competitive 

health? 

15.Are there any other areas you'd like to comment on? 
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Questionnaire Responses 
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Globe and Mail  

EDITORIAL/PRODUCTION 

1. As a text-processing front-end, the Globe is currently using s/w 

purchased from System Development Corporation and then highly modified. 

Paste-up is currently done by hand. 

2.,3.,4. Globe currently migrating to a new Harris system •that will 
offer a continuous electronic path from "key to film", i.e. from 

initial input to the final film, one step before the making of a 

printing plate. Already, the Report on Business magazine is making use 

of the new system. 

The Globe had been looking for a suitable pagination system for 

several years and finally found the Harris system. The Globe has 

worked with Harris, Imagitex of Boston and Monotype to create a new 
system that has text, image and graphics capability. This is the 

leading edge of technology anywhere in the world. There is no Canadian 

content in this new tripartite product, other than the Globe's 
contribution. The Globe looked at Canadian suppliers and did not find 

any that could contribute to the Globe's plan. 

At first, the new system will not be able to handle colour -- this 

will be handled manually until further updates in the 1990's. 

The Globe's next step is to build a very large database for all the 

information contained in each day's newspaper. This will require 

purchase of several large optical disk systems and the new generation 

of large-scale IBM processors. A dedicated database machine is also a 

possibility. These machines will function mainly as file servers with 

most number crunching done on intelligent terminals. 

The Globe also has several in-house Apple Laserwriters. These are 

used for internal newsletters and promotional flyers etc. 

5. The main motivation behind the Globe's investment in new publishing 

technology is the ability to control labour cost in the competitive 

Toronto newspaper market. A subsidiary motivation was related to the 

new magazines that the Globe is publishing as a supplement to the 

paper. They needed a system to handle those new products. 

6. The Globe's capital cost will be at least $1.5 million. 

7. The Globe will eliminate 30 positions initially as a result of its 

new technology and at least as many again over the next few years. All 

staff reductions will be handled through attrition. Staff reductions 

will occur in the composing room and in the business office. 	For 

instance, the current necessity of employing several staff to manually 

measure every ad for billing purposes, will be eliminated. 

8. The Globe's new technology will result in an improvement in the 
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quality of the publication -- especially in the area of typography and 
visual impact. The Globe's system was actually designed backwards from 
typographic requirements, in contradistinction from many American 
systems which work forward from pagination requirements. 

Editorial quality will be affected veny little in the first round of 
change. 

9. Another important effect of the adoption of new technology will be a 
shorter closing time. This means that both advertisers and editorial 
staff will have more time to catch and prepare late copy. 

10. No Canadian suppliers 

11. No standards except typesetting standards. Postscript is much too 
slow for the volume of work at a major newspaper. 

TRANSMISSION 

Canadians cannot expect a national satellite advertising facility 
like AD/SAT in the U.S., because there aren't enough national 
advertisers with lare nationwide ad campaigns. 

ADVERTISING AND CIRCULATION 

Circulation is currently handled by a standalone s/w package 
modified by the Globe. As it is difficult and unnecessary to integrate 
circulation with other functions, this will not be done. 

Advertising currently involves mostly manual make-up or pickup of 
camera ready art from advertisers. In the future, retail advertising 
material will be easier and less expensive to create for Globe ad reps, 
all of whom use Macintoshs as terminals. 

DISTRIBUTION 

Distribution is an area where Canadian firms can make a contribution 
to publishing -- because of the discipline's similarity to many 
warehouse and distribution systems. The Globe is considering a loading 
dock and mailing system from Moody's in Montreal. Moody's has already 
implemented a system for the Montreal Gazette and the Montreal Post 
Office. 
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Coach House Press 

EDITORIAL/PRODUCTION 

1. Currently, all CH'S book manuscripts are keyed remotely by freelance 
editors using Macintoshs. Then pagination is accomplished in-house on 
CH's UNIX based system. CH is a beta test site for a general purpose 
publishing package from Softquad, a Toronto-based firm with which CH 
has an ongoing relationship. 	The package will soon be sold to large 
corporate accounts by Apple and Hewlett-Packard. 

Most graphic and image data is still prepared by hand for final 
stripping in. As of yet, the principal feels that image processing 
hardware is not yet good enough for mid-range publishing systems. 

2. Principal feels his firm is at the leading edge. 

3.,4. High speed laser printers will replace printing presses for the 
200 to 500 copy press run field, within two years. This has several 
marketing implications: (1) It will noW be economical to produce 
previously rejected books -- books only of interest to a small market 
which never would have recovered costs using traditional printing 
technology. (2) It will also be possible to reprint foreign-books for 
which there is only a small market in Canada. They could now be 
reprinted here for less than it would take to import them. 

5. CH's main motivation is to reduce cost of consumables-- 
specifically photographic paper and printing plates. 

6. The capital cost of new technology is less than the reduction in 
working capital possible with lower consumption of consumables. 

7. There will be no change in employment as a result of technology -- 
except that as the firm becomes increasingly successful, they may hire 
additional staff -- an indirect result of technology. ' 

8. Quality is steadily improving. 

9. Technology allows a wider choice in visual appearance. And this has 
special implications for marketing: 	one book can be inexpensively 
repackaged for several different audiences. While the mass market will 
never disappear for books, the market for short run books for 
specialized audiences will grow. 
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10. There is no advantage to Canadians developing hardware, but there 

is a market opportunity for Canadians that take foreign h/w and add 

software and packaging for specialized publishing markets. 

11. UNIX, Postscript and SGML, (the Standard General Markup Language 

from the American Association of Publishers) which is a content 

description language used for describing databases. 

14. Changes in the book publishing industry are "absolutely dependent" 

on technology. 
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Regina Leader-Post 

EDITORIAL/PRODUCTION 

1. The Post is currently using a PDP11/70 based dedicated text 

management system. The system allows input from all sources and will 
go up to the galley stage and will handle editorial, classified and 
display material. All editorial staff have had terminals on their desk 
since 1980. And all field staff use Radio Shack portable micros. They 
are currently using manual paste-up methods, which are the norm for a 
paper the size of the Post, augmented with a layout management system. 

2. This system is one generation out of date. The new generation will 

be able to support full pagination with graphics. 	In the Newspaper 

Computer Users Group, of which they are members, out of 200 members, 
only 5 are currently using computer to plate technology. 

3. The new system will probably be purchased from Digital's 

Publications and Broadcasting Group. 

4. The new system will be a new generation of the same system and is 

scheduled for implementation in 1988. The Post takes a building block 
approach -- and can augment either the front-end text management system 
or the back-end output equipment. 

By 1990, the Post will be able to go computer to camera-ready. They 
expect the composing room to go from 50 to 5 employees. They will add 
a graphics subsystem and all systems will be integrated in an 
intelligent database. 

5. The Post's main motivation is not competition, but a reduction in 

system maintenance costs possible with a newer technology. 	( It is 

well known in the computer industry that the latest generation of 

computer hardware has dramatically lowered hardware maintenance costs 

over the previous generation.) 	Other motivations include improved 
visual quality. 

6. The Post's new system will have 1/3 lower maintenance cost. There 

will be no increase in productivity of editorial staff and there will 

not be, as per the Post's policy, any layoffs as a result of new 
technology. Altogether, 400,000 U.S. is budgeted for the new system, 
of which about 1/2 would be accounted for by editorial functions. 

7. There will be no effect on employment from moving to the new system 

-- except maybe to increase the rig need for staff. 	Work will in 

effect be shifted from the composing room to the editorial room. Any 

reduction of staff in the composing room will be accomplished by 

attrition. 
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8. Visual quality will improve with the new technology. Paradoxically, 
the first wave of editorial and composing technology resulted in a 
decline in visual quality. 	This was a result of less attention to 
details -- but with a WYSIWYG front-end, this situation is reversed. 

9. The Post staff has been looking at the "Jungle" of front end 
newspaper publishing systems, including integrated systems that do 
everything. Such a system would cost about $3 million. They prefer 
the Digital building block route, first adding composition 
functionality and then pagination and perhaps ultimately key-to-plate. 

11. They are committed to Digital and Ethernet. Anybody wanting to 

sell the Post should have Ethernet compatibility. 

CIRCULATION 

They have an in-house system based on a POP-11  that will be migrated 
to a MicroVAX in 1987. The system has been built in-house over five-
years. 
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Atlantic Insight 

ALL AREAS 

1. Insight's editorial system is based around UNIX and Final Word as a 

text processing package. 	Their circulation management system is a 

package from Force Ten of Halifax. 	Their ad sales are tracked by 

InfoStar, a very basic database originally sold in connection with 

Wordstar. Insight also uses Supercalc and ABSTAT. Accounting is done 

manually. 

2. All s/w runs on an HP250-30, which is fairly antiquated. 	The 

wordprocessing is run off an AT with UNIX: a very effective and up to 

date system. 

4. The next step for Insight is to move further into computerized 

production and typesetting. They are currently using a laserprinter 

for galley production. 

5. Insight's main motivations are not based on market competition, 

rather on the opportunity to save money in manuscript handling. 

6. Their budget is very modest, given that the magazine's total budget 

is $1.3 million. But they can bring in Apple or PC based systems that 

will have a payback period of only 6 months. 

7. There will be no effect internally as far as employment is 

concerned, however, it will affect suppliers of typesetting services to 

Atlantic Insight. Their typesetting will be brought in-house and to 

some extent deskilled. The turnaround time will be a lot shorter for 

production. 	(This will have less impact in the Maritimes where the 

graphic arts industry is less developed than in other regions.) 

8. Cost savings mean Insight's operation, which has been in and out of 

trouble since the beginning, will be more viable. Cost savings of this 

type will benefit regional publishing as a whole. 

14. Technology is not as significant for regional magazine publishers 

as postal rates and government spending on advertising. These are 

worth $250K and $100K per year respectively to Insight. Tax exemptions 

are also 

important. 

Principal'srcomment on the role of technology: Technology is only 

relevant to small magazine publishers if a solid financial foundation 

is there to begin with. 

- 
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McGraw-Hi ll/Ryerson Press 

EDITORIAL/PRODUCTION 

1. Input of manuscripts is handled both by receipt of disks and in-

house inputting. At any given time, 40 books might be in production. 

Of these, 15 might be new books, and of these maybe four would 

currently be handled electronically. Reprints often just involve a cut 
and paste of older books. 

On a day-to-day basis at the Press, few people have contact with 
technology. 

2. The Press is using the latest laser printing technology on some" 

projects -- but for galleys only. They use traditional methods because 

educational publishing involves a lot of art and graphics. There is a 
lack of both competent personnel and good software that can handle 
educational/technical publishing. 

4. In the new year they will be bringing in a MacPlus with a 

Laserwriter and using Pagemaker as makeup software. They have been 

experimenting with this combination using freelancers and it has proved 

successful. However, they have no plans for standardization on a Mac 

and are also using several IBM PC's. They envision keying on an IBM and 

communication to a MAC for manipulation. 

Composition and pagination will come some time in the future. 

Currently, the quality of scanners is holding back the development 

of book production systems that can handle image as well as text. 

Project management is an area that could be particularly useful in 

book publishing and the Press will be looking into this area.k 

Ryerson's U.S. parent is using an integrated book publishing system 

but there is as of yet no impetus to put the system up in Canada. A 

major obstacle is the upfront cost and the doubt that there is enough 
business here in Canada to cover the investment. 

Ryerson has been approached by typesetters who would like to come in 

a set up an integrated system, but that would tie them in to one 

supplier. 

5. Much of the 'pressure for moving to a new technology is coming from 

the computer-aware authors that Ryerson must often deal with in the 

educational field. These authors want the flexibility and control that 

electronic copy affords. 
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There are also savings to be had with the new technology. 	In book 
publishing, there are often several levels of approval for each page of 
text -- the resulting type cost/page can be $6001 The laserprinter 
proof system could result in lowering this cost to $200/page. 

However, Ryerson staffers point out that there is some debate about 
this point. Typesetting, due to the cottage system, is becoming 
extremely cheap and fast. Low wages in many parts of the publishing 
industry make it the justification of technology more difficult. 

Any cost savings are important for an educationally oriented 
publisher like Ryerson because the textbook market is very price 
sensitive. Especially in aids to teaching, which increasingly are the 
key to selling a text, new production technology will be very 
effective. Aids to teaching usually are produced in a much lower 
volume than the actual textbook. 

Ryerson would also like to use data more effectively -- currently 
they have too much data and not enough analysis of their operations. 

Publishing is still relatively labour intensive in editing, sales 
and administration. In the whole firm, labour costs account for 55% of 
total budget. 

6. In one recent experiment conducted by Ryerson, typesetting costs 
for the production of a book on Curling were reduced in half and time 
was reduced by one-third. Such cost reductions are obviously very 
attractive -- but the success of the experiment was partly due to the 
careful selection of people to work on the project. 

8. Ryerson could actually increase their need for people because they 
could then handle more work. The sales staff will be better able to 
service accounts and control inventory. 

9. Technology is also attractive because it offers a faster method of 
getting a book on the street. This means that a book will be in a 
"window of interest" (which may last 1.5 years), for a longer period of 
time. 
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12. No one at the firm currently has an overall publishing technology 
strategy. 

They are encouraged to be compatible with McGraw-Hill's reporting 
requirements, but HQ does not set down rigid  OP  guidelines. This is 

good, because a unique Canadian operation keeps employment in Canada. 
However, as long as trans-border dataflows are not controlled, there is 
always the danger of centralization in NY and layoff in Canada. 

14. 	Ryerson is typical in that government policies affecting 
publishing is central to its survival. 	But it is not as financially 

vulnerable as some firms -- because it a has steady source of income 
from its back catalogue. 

•  

• 
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Sun Publishing 

EDITORIAL/PRODUCTION 

1. They are currently using the "Composition System" (CSI) package from 

NY for producing galleys. This discussion covers methods used at all 

three Canadian papers. Paste-up is manual. 

2. They are at the leading edge of newspaper front-ends. 

4. They'll be moving to full page composition and pagination over the 

next 2 to 5 years. This will cost between 2 and 5 million dollars and 

will probably result in added staff. However, the products that they 

will use have not been created yet. 

Eventually a full graphics database will be a requirement, but it 

must first be able to link the classified, display and editorial 

systems. 

The Sun is also interested in expert systems for publishing being 

test by CSI on MicroVAX networks. The systems work back from press and 

advertising requirements and give editors a guide to space needs. 

Practical applications in this area are 2 to 3 years away. A system of 

this nature would be extremely cost effective -- if for instance it 

allowed a saving of 2 or 3 % on paper costs due to more effective use 

of space. 

5. They have two motivations (1) increase the amount of work possible 

from a given number of staff in a given amount of floor space, (2) 

reduce the cost in consumables. They will not be laying any staff off 

because their current hiring policies prevent overstaffing. 

8. There is a fairly serious danger of technology degrading content by 

overemphasizing technique. 

11. The Sun would like to see Ethernet as a standard interface between 

machines in publishing. 

14. Technology will be quite important if ad closing dates are pushed 

up allowing local retailers to respond more quickly to advertising and 
9 	merchandising opportunities 
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Mooreshead Publications 

ALL AREAS 

1. Currently, the firm is going from key to galley, but not to 

composition yet. 	They have been using in-house s/w for 5 years, 

including a home-grown interface to a Compugraphic typesetter written 
in the "C" programming language. 

Circulation is currently being done by Indas, a service bureau. 
Indas' costs are very reasonable and they are currently putting the 
service on-line. 

Advertising is being tracked by the micro-based Dbase III. 

2. They are currently not very close to the leading edge, yet at the 

same time are in the top 5% of publishers. They are currently limited 

by their backend machine -- an old Compugraphic. 

4. They have been following desktop publishing, and have decided that 

the technology is now ready to be used -- in early '87 Mooreshead will 

be moving to new AT based systems with composition, but not pagination 

s/w. They need more sophisticated s/w than is usually available under 

"Desktop Publishing" -- at least 600 lines per inch resolution as 

opposed to the 300 lines per inch available on a Laserwriter. 

5. Cost reduction is Mooreshead's primary motivation for implementing 

new technology -- savings are estimated to be around 70% of current 

production costs and equivalent to $60,000/year. 

6. The additional capital outlay will be quite small - about $15,000. 

7. All jobs will be guaranteed. 

8. Quality will be improved as more time becomes available for design, 

much of the repetitious work traditionally associated with publishing 

having been eliminated. 

9. For a given market, advertising and circulation revenue picture, 

barriers to entry for new publishers will be 25% lower. However, it 
will take a while for the new technology to take hold because 

journalism is culturally conservative. 
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Maclean-Hunter, Canadian Publishing Division 
Business Publications 

EDITORIAL/PRODUCTION 

1. All text editing is done on micros, transferred via floppies to 

typesetting front-ends and finally to galleys for paste-up. Graphics 
and image are handled manually. 

2. They are a long way from the leading edge, which is very expensive 

and can't be afforded now. 

3. They are moving slowly and cautiously to new systems. Tests on 

micro-based systems are very promising. 	But micro-based desktop 

publishing is not magazine publishing -- the quality isn't there. 

5. A significant motivation for MH is the time it takes to train people 
in old magazine production methods. It takes much less time to learn 

new technologies and therefore requires less investment in staff on the 
part of MH. 

MH is also under considerable pressure from customers to move back 

ad deadlines. 

A third impetus for the adoption of new technology comes from plate 
and press makers. 

6. Capital costs will increase. Where previously their investment was 

in people, it will now be more heavily weighted to capital. They now 

average $7K/ operator, but this is expected to increase to $20K/ 
editorial staff for electronics alone. 

7. Productivity would be improved, drudgery jobs would be eliminated. 

They will have to work with human resources to manage the changes and 

shifts in focus that will come to the staff. Most change is not in 

editorial department but in the make-up of the art-boards. 

8. Expenses will not necessarily be lowered, because standards will 

probably increase at the same time. The editorial product will improve 

in part because it will be less expensive to employ freelancers -- who 
will all be much more productive when using their own micros. Barriers 

to entry in the world of freelance journalism will also be lowered. 

9. More spinoffs and more magazines become possible. 
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10. Comment by MH on the possibility of Canadian firms contributing to 
publishing technology: Its never to late to get into s/w. Sure, others 
are far down the learning curve, but they also have ehuge investment 
in s/w that may have been built on the wrong foundation. 

14. Technology is an insurance policy: 	while expenses are not 
necessarily reduced, it makes magazine production infinitely more 
flexible. And if industry threatening changes should happen as a 
result of government postal or tax policies, MH, having made the 

investment in technology would be able to adapt production to the 
configuration most likely to minimize the impact of the new 

environment. Before sophisticated publishing technology, there was a 
formula for magazine production that could not be altered. New 
technology makes flexible magazine production possible. 

MH is using computers to build ever more sophisticated profiles of 
readers and advertisers. Demographic magazine editions become possible 
in the future. 
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